
Article
Economy and Space

Revisiting neoliberalism in
the oceans: Governmentality
and the biopolitics of
‘improvement’ in the Irish
and European fisheries

Patrick Bresnihan
Department of Geography, Trinity College Dublin, Dublin, Ireland

Abstract

Foucault’s account of the emergence of biopolitics in the late 18th century helps frame the

political economy of ‘improvements’ as an environmental project linked to the well-being of

the population. Since the 1970s, biopolitical concerns have shifted towards non-human popula-

tions and the reproduction of natural resources and ecosystems. This has become evident in the

European fisheries, where after decades of exploitation greatly intensified since the 1960s, the

extractive demands of the fishing industry have caught up with the reproductive capacities of

most commercially targeted fish stocks. This contradiction has given rise to a new political

economy of ‘improvements’ that seeks to sustain the biological health of commercially targeted

fish populations while maintaining an economically profitable fishing industry. Central to this

transition is the active role that fishers are expected to play in sustainably managing the fish

stocks they exploit while adapting to ‘green’ market opportunities. Tradeable quota systems,

eco-accreditation schemes and community-based resource management have all emerged as

managerial strategies for inciting the active participation of fishers in this ‘common’ project of

sustainable development. Drawing on Foucault’s perspective of governmentality, this paper argues

that these strategies represent distinct but overlapping apparatuses of neoliberal governmentality

that are representative of broader tendencies within environmental governance today.
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Introduction

In 2013, the reformed European Common Fisheries Policy (CFP) was launched with much
fanfare and widespread praise; for the first time in its 30-year history the biological health of
fish stocks was put at the centre of European fisheries management. Simon Coveney, acting
fisheries minister under the Irish presidency of the EU, claimed: ‘Whether you’re an envi-
ronmentalist or a member of an NGO who has been campaigning on this issue you can be
very happy with the result. It’s real, it’s measurable, it’s based on science . . . it’s very real’
(Coveney, 2013; emphasis added). Coveney was referring to the goal of achieving maximum
sustainable yield (MSY) in all fisheries by 2020. MSY is the highest number of fish that can
be taken safely each year from a fishery while maintaining maximum productivity of the fish
population. The scale of this task is vast – in some cases, it will involve a reduction in fishing
mortality by 50%. MSY is both a target and a starting point for fisheries management
across Europe; it is a common goal around which scientists, fisheries managers, NGOs,
consumers and fishers can work together to achieve ‘real, measurable’ changes in how the
fisheries are exploited and managed.

Prioritizing the reproduction of fish populations (over intensifying extraction) at the EU
level is both a response to, and provocation for, far-reaching and critical reflections on the
structural failings of existing models of fisheries management (Bresnihan, 2016). Principal
among these critiques is that top-down regulation of the fishing industry does not have the
desired effects, and involves considerable costs to the member states and European
Commission (See Jentoft & McCay, 1996). Achieving MSY is thus understood to require
greater collaboration between the fishing industry, fisheries managers and scientists. This is
deemed necessary to improve the quality and quantity of data about the fisheries and to
devise fisheries-specific programmes that are workable and produce measurable results in
terms of reducing the levels of fish extraction. Commissioner Damanaki has articulated this
explicitly in terms of devolving managerial tasks ‘down’ to the fisheries: ‘So, we need to
enhance the aspect of de-centralized decision-making. Issues that are merely technical do not
belong to the political level’ (Damanaki, 2011b: 2). She concludes that ‘instead of establish-
ing rules about how to fish, the rules focus on the outcome and the more detailed imple-
mentation decisions would be left to the industry’ (Damanaki, 2011b: 11–12). Fishers are
now no longer articulated as passive subjects of distant management and regulation, but
‘active’ participants in the management of fish stocks. The path towards the ‘sustainable’
fisheries of the future does not therefore simply involve the exclusion of fishers. Instead, it
demands new forms of inclusion that reshape how fishers conduct their activity, relate to the
marine environment and to global seafood markets.

Since the 1990s, critical scholars have documented and analysed the different forms that
these liberalizing strategies of fisheries management have been taking around the world. The
advent of market-based transferable quota systems in large commercial fisheries in North
America, New Zealand and Norway has undoubtedly garnered most attention (Mansfield,
2004; McCormack, 2017). Akin to emissions trading schemes in the field of climate gover-
nance, tradeable quota schemes represent a clear example of neoliberal environmental
policy-making and the modern-day enclosure of the ocean commons (Dalla Costa and
Chilese, 2014; Pinkerton and Davis, 2015). If transferable quota systems are a clear example
of neoliberal policy-making (using the market to allocate resources more efficiently), how do
they compare to eco-accreditation schemes that seek to reward fishers for sustainably caught
fish, or community-based management approaches implemented in small-scale fisheries?
Quota trading systems, eco-accreditation schemes and community-based resource manage-
ment have all been analysed (separately) in the literature as forms of neoliberal
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environmental governance (Bresnihan, 2017; Foley and McCay, 2014; Mansfield, 2004). But

what makes them at once distinctly neoliberal and yet also distinct from one another?
Becky Mansfield’s incisive and nuanced analysis of the history of neoliberal economic

analysis within fisheries management since the 1950s has gone a long way towards address-

ing this question (Mansfield, 2004, 2007). In her article, ‘Neoliberalism in the oceans:

“rationalization,” property rights, and the commons question’ (2004), she argues that the

‘problem of property’ has been at the heart of fisheries management since the 1950s, thereby

orienting fisheries management around the central question of property rights. This is the

‘tragedy of the commons’ thesis in action and Mansfield argues that it is this liberal prob-

lematic that continues to lie at the heart of neoliberal strategies to ‘rationalize’ the fisheries;

even where ‘common property regimes’ have challenged the narrow focus of classical private

property regimes, the assumed need for some form of property rights framework capable of

harnessing and regulating the profit motive of individuals can persist.1

This paper revisits Mansfield’s article and the wider body of literature on neoliberal

environmental governance that it is situated within (Bakker, 2010; Heynen and Robbins,

2005; McCarthy and Prudham, 2004) through an empirical examination of recent and

divergent forms of (neoliberal) management in the Irish and European fisheries. The fish-

eries have proven a particularly rich empirical site for exploring the extension and ambigu-

ities of neoliberal governance. As Mansfield and others have argued, this is in part due to the

long history of neoclassical economic analysis within fisheries management (Pinkerton and

Davis, 2015). Rather than emphasizing continuity over this period, however, I argue that it

is the ongoing failure to address the problem of overfishing that has galvanized fisheries

managers, scientists, policy-makers, environmental NGOs and even fishers themselves, to

design novel techniques and technologies of governance (see also Bavington, 2010). This

paper elaborates on this claim by drawing on and contributing to Michel Foucault’s work

on biopolitics, liberalism and governmentality, terms that I discuss in more detail in the

next section.
In the following sections I turn to the Irish and European fisheries to outline three distinct

apparatuses of governmentality that seek to ‘better’ deliver the generic goals of improved

reproduction of fish stocks and socioeconomic viability for fishers. First, I examine the

recent decision to introduce a ban on discarding across European fisheries and, relatedly,

the growing support for individual transferable quotas (ITQs). Second, I discuss the

Environmental Management System (EMS) introduced in Ireland as part of an effort to

encourage fishers and fisheries to achieve green accreditation for their seafood. Third,

I examine an attempt to institutionalize community-based management in the Irish lobster

and inshore fisheries. These three approaches share a common liberal critique of ‘top-down’

management strategies of the past. These strategies are perceived as limited due to their

inability to account for the complex realities and interactions between the marine environ-

ment, the market and the individual motivations and behaviours of fishers. What distin-

guishes these three apparatuses of governmentality, then, are not specific technologies or

forms of property, but different understandings and configurations of these bio-

economic ‘natures’.
The paper draws on research examining transformations in the governance of the Irish

and European fisheries sector undertaken between 2007 and 2014 (see Bresnihan, 2016).

Alongside analysis of policies and reports dating back to the 1990s, I carried out 16 months

of fieldwork based in Castletownbere, a commercial fishing port in the south-west of

Ireland, between 2008 and 2010. This fieldwork included meetings and interviews in the

offices and research centres of relevant national departments and state agencies. I undertook
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25 semi-structured interviews with scientists, fisheries managers and policy-makers in
Ireland, as well as interviewing and going to sea with 15 inshore and offshore fishers.

Neoliberalism, governmentality and the biopolitics of ‘improvement’

Empirically informed analysis of neoliberal environmental governance has been particularly
rich in the scholarship on contemporary fisheries management. The work of Becky
Mansfield is particularly instructive in this regard (2004, 2007). She traces the origins of
neoliberal approaches to fisheries management back to the 1950s and the work of fisheries
economists like Scott Gordon, who asserted that ‘[t]he fish in the sea are valueless to the
fisherman, because there is no assurance that they will be there for him tomorrow if they are
left behind today’ (Gordon, 1954: 125; see also Bavington, 2010). In Mansfield’s analysis,
the persistence and continuity of the ‘tragedy of the commons’ narrative provides a common
point of departure for different neoliberal property regimes (private, state and community)
that all seek to regulate the economic self-interest of individual fishers through the profit
incentive. In this way, Mansfield makes a distinction between common property regimes
that reproduce neoliberal assumptions and seek to harness market rationalities to resolve
problems of overfishing, and those that foreground issues of social justice, equitable access
and social protection from the market (Mansfield, 2007).

As well as aligning neoliberalism closely with property regimes that harness individual
profit motives, Mansfield also discusses the distinction between the ideological claims of
neoliberalism and its practical implementation. Making a point that intersects with much of
the work on neoliberalism (Brenner and Theodore, 2002; Kingfisher and Maskovsky 2008;
Larner, 2003; Rutherford, 2007), Mansfield writes: ‘[r]eal neoliberalism is not an unchanging
and all-powerful force, but instead is a political project that incorporates, responds to, and
shapes geographical, historical, sectoral, and even ecological variation’ (2004a: 580). In her
discussion of privatization of the North Pacific pollock fishery (through the implementation
of individual tradeable fishing quotas), she draws on the Polanyian concept of contradiction
to discuss how the so-called ‘natural’ market requires state intervention.

Mansfield’s distinction between neoliberalism (privatization, profit motive, market pen-
etration) and alternatives to neoliberalism (equitable access, social norms, market protec-
tions), and her critique of neoliberal assumptions about the ‘free’ and ‘natural’ market (free
from state involvement) are common themes in the critical scholarship on neoliberalism and
the fisheries. Critics of neoliberal fisheries management have tended to focus on and chal-
lenge the reductive, ‘naturalized’ depiction of fishers as profit-motivated economic agents,
the negative social and economic impacts of privatization and the central role of the state in
engineering such outcomes despite neoliberal opposition to state intervention (Pinkerton
and Davis, 2015; St. Martin, 2007). Often aligned with a critique of capitalist accumulation,
the literature also tends to identify how the extension of exclusive property rights allows for
the reproduction of capital, even going so far as to suggest that neoliberal policies are
implemented in service to capitalist interests (Pinkerton and Davis, 2015). Either implicitly
or explicitly, then, contemporary forms of neoliberal fisheries management are considered a
‘return’ of classically liberal forms of enclosure and exclusion for many fishers from access
to the commons.

That contemporary forms of liberalism mark a continuity with classical liberalism of the
past is unarguable. What is less well elaborated in the literature on neoliberal environmental
governance is what precisely characterizes this continuity and, conversely, what marks a
discontinuity or novelty, if any. There is a large and diverse literature on the biopolitics of
nature that has interrogated the nature of neoliberal natures within contemporary
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capitalism (see Leonardi, 2017; Nelson, 2015). Paul Rabinow’s ground-breaking work in the
early 1990s initially focused on the advent of biotechnologies and the new opportunities
offered by informational, genetically coded bodies (Rabinow, 1996; see also Cooper, 2008).
The work of Braun (2015), Pellizzoni (2011) and most recently Mansfield and Doyle (2017)
has extended this critical inquiry into the relationship between new understandings of nature
as lively, malleable and non-dualistic, with re-configurations of late liberal capitalism.
Similarly, the work of Sullivan (2017), Robertson (2006) and Dempsey (2016) have demon-
strated the co-constitutive relationships between ecosystem valuation and science and the
financialization of nature within the expanding field of payments for ecosystem services.
From a different perspective, Biermann and Anderson (2017) and Braverman (2015) have
examined how the biopolitical shift towards non-human populations, specifically within
biodiversity conservation, has involved new scientific categorizations of what species
should live and die and how. Similarly, Reid (2013) identifies how generic concepts such
as ‘sustainable development’ now indicate a fundamental shift in the focus of development,
‘not simply from the economy to a wider understanding of human well-being, but from the
development of human life to the non-human “life support systems” which peoples are said
to depend on in order to live well and prosper’ (Reid, 2013: 354).

This paper contributes to this expansive literature by examining three distinct forms of
neoliberal governmentality that are at work in the management of the Irish and European
fisheries. The focus of the paper is less on specific developments within fisheries science or
the assembling of new forms of ‘green’ value, but on the characteristically liberal re-
formatting of responsibility that results from a critique of prescriptive politics and a com-
mitment to economic reasoning. The rest of this section provides a brief explanation of how
my understanding of governmentality helps to inform this analysis.

In the last of his 1976 lectures at the College de France and in his book The History of
Sexuality, Foucault introduced the concept of biopower to describe a distinct form of power
that seeks to administer, develop and foster life, ‘a power bent on generating forces, making
them grow, and ordering them, rather than one dedicated to impeding them, making them
submit, or destroying them’ (Foucault, 1998: 136). Foucault describes the environmental
character of biopower in terms of the ‘milieu’ (Taylan, 2013). ‘The milieu’, he writes, ‘is a set
of natural givens – rivers, marshes, hills – and a set of artificial givens – an agglomeration of
individuals, of houses, etcetera. The milieu is a certain number of combined, overall effects
bearing on all who live in it’ (Foucault, 2004: 21). Foucault goes on to explain that the
milieu provides a novel field of intervention in which the target is not a body of individual
legal subjects, or bodies capable of ‘entrained performances’, but a population, ‘a multiplicity
of individuals who are and fundamentally and essentially only exist biologically bound to
the materiality within which they live’ (Foucault, 2004: 21). The ‘naturalness’ of the popu-
lation does not therefore refer to an ahistoric ‘nature’, but the complex and dynamic inter-
action of biophysical and economic phenomena, including desires and psychological
inclinations. With this shift, nature is no longer understood to be ‘external, holy and
unchangeable’, but rather consists of ‘natural processes of life’ that are amenable to mea-
surement and regulation but not absolute direction (Lemke, 2011).

For Foucault, this represents a radical transformation in the operations of power and its
relationship to knowledge. Now the sovereign must aim to govern based on the most accu-
rate knowledge about the specific area in question, the conditions that pertain and the likely
effects of different interventions. Equipped with this calculative knowledge, the sovereign
can better assess the likely effects of specific interventions vis-à-vis particular goals. The
total sum of interventions that arise from this political economic analysis (e.g. removing
tariffs on grain, investing in drainage schemes, enclosing common lands, building road
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infrastructure) is what Foucault calls an ‘apparatus of security’, a way of ‘arranging things
so that, by connecting up with the very reality of these fluctuations, and by establishing a
series of connections with other elements of reality, the phenomenon is gradually compen-
sated for, checked, finally limited and, in the final degree, cancelled out, without it being
prevented or losing any of its reality’ (Foucault, 2004: 37).

This new relationship between calculative knowledge, truth and power forms the basis of
a new liberal ‘art of government’ or governmentality, as Foucault calls it, that is not con-
cerned with ‘imposing law on men but of disposing of things: that is of employing tactics
rather than laws, or even of using laws themselves as tactics—to arrange things in such a
way that, through a certain number of means, such-and-such ends may be achieved’
(Foucault, 1991: 95).2 Thus, crucially, from a governmentality perspective the question is
not whether the state acts or not but rather how it acts and what justifies that action.3

As Thomas Lemke writes, the ‘perspective of governmentality makes possible the develop-
ment of a dynamic form of analysis that does not limit itself to stating the “retreat of
politics” or the “domination of the market” but deciphers the so-called “end of politics”
itself as a political programme’ (Lemke, 2002: 10; emphasis added). Foucault’s genealogy of
liberal forms of government from the 18th century to the post-war 20th century was about
trying to better understand how the state had become governmentalized, that is configured
through economic rationalities rather than sovereign or disciplinary forms of power. What
remains consistent within liberal thought is a commitment to remove politics from govern-
mental practice – to corral all judgement into calculable rationalities. This impulse has been
particularly evident in the fisheries, where sustained critique of management approaches has
been driven by the failure to address overfishing and by the peculiar characteristics of the
fisheries, including high degrees of uncertainty and complexity (Bavington, 2010). In
response, calls to bypass top-down state strategies, develop better scientific models, and
involve fishers directly in co-design and management of the fisheries have proliferated. In
the following three sections I outline three distinct forms that neoliberal governmentality in
the Irish and European the fisheries is taking.

Liberal ‘nature’ and the logic of exchange

‘Discarding’ refers to the practice of throwing unwanted fish overboard at sea because they
are undersized, non-commercial (or less commercially valuable than other species) or the
fisher has no quota for that species. The unpredictability of the sea and the mixed swimming
patterns of many species of commercial fish mean that there will always be a quantity of
unwanted fish in any catch. This is called the ‘by-catch’. However, the quantity of discarded
fish has increased dramatically over the past 30 years as fishing fleets have expanded their
fishing capacity and target only the most profitable species. As early as 1975, the FAO
estimated that one-third of all marine resources harvested were wasted in the post-harvest
process. While some fish were lost during the wider distribution process, the bulk of the
waste occurred at the point of capture, through the deliberate discarding of fish at sea. In the
European fisheries, the problem of discards has become acute. While the figures are not
accurate, it is supposed that in many fisheries discards are occurring at high levels, with
mixed fisheries estimated to have a discard rate of anywhere between 20% and 60%
(Commission for Environmental Cooperation, 2011a).

In the recent reform of the CFP (2013), the EU took the significant decision to implement
a ban on all discards by 2019 through the introduction of the landing obligation
(Commission for Environmental Cooperation, 2011a). At first sight the introduction and
enforcement of a discard ban appears as a continuation (even extension) of a top-down
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approach to fisheries management, a regulatory directive that draws a clear line around

what is allowed and what is not. Further examination, however, situates this legislative

intervention within a longer and wider set of debates and arguments that are characteristi-

cally liberal.
In 2007, a report was published that was sponsored by the European Commission ‘as part

of an internal process of reflection’ (Sissenwine and Symes, 2007). The report emphasizes the

weakness of the existing quota system, which relies on annual thresholds being set according

to inaccurate data. The emphasis on policing inflexible and inaccurate quotas has given rise

to a bureaucratic, top-down control regime that the authors describe as ‘archaic’. They

write: ‘It is clear that the CFP suffers a serious image problem. The Commission is seen

as “regulator and enforcer” rather than as “facilitator or enabler,” authoritarian and elitist

in its unquestioning adherence to conventional fisheries science (stock assessments) and

remote, unresponsive and bureaucratic in its relation with the industry’ (Sissenwine and

Symes, 2007: 50). Sissenwine and Symes conclude the report by calling for a fundamental

reorientation of the CFP. If sustainable development of the fisheries is to move from a vague

policy ambition to a practical reality, the authors argue, policy-makers must recognize and

accept that the causes of overfishing consist of real economic motivations and behaviours

which interact with the uncertain ecological patterns of different fish stocks. These realities

are not going to disappear by simply increasing regulation and policing. The report advises

the Commission to concentrate on measures that account for these bio-economic realities,

such as a ban on discards, and the introduction of rights-based access to the fisheries.
This report was one of many publications and statements calling for a ban on discards in

the 2012 reform of the CFP. Significantly, though, the report clearly articulates how support

for a strong legislative act (discard ban) can be consistent with a liberal critique of ‘top-

down’ management. This is because the rationale for the ban on discards explicitly addresses

the economic behaviour and self-interest of fishers. As long as discarding was allowed,

fishers could make calculated decisions about their catch after the point of capture and

thus not have to worry too much about adopting more environmentally efficient but costly

fishing equipment and new techniques. The ban on discards effectively takes this capacity

for decision-making away from fishers, shifting it instead to the point of capture itself. As

the Commission stated in 2011: ‘It [the discard ban] will be a driver to avoid unwanted

catches and will deliver a level playing field to change the fishing strategies of fishermen’

(Commission for Environmental Cooperation, 2011c: 1).
The EU Commission has stated that under the discard ban, if fishers land commercial fish

stocks in excess of their available quota, then they will remain subject to the normal pen-

alties for overfishing. This puts considerable pressure on fishers to adopt more selective

fishing practices and to collaborate with one another and with scientists to avoid the

almost certain loss of fishing opportunities, financial penalties and/or criminal prosecution.4

These initiatives will not, however, be able to ensure that the number of fish that are caught

(and landed) matches the allocated quota. Improved knowledge of fishing behaviour, dis-

tribution and swimming patterns as well as the design of more selective gear and fishing

practices will account for some of the uncertainty inherent to fishing, but it will not eliminate

it. In response, the recent CFP (2013) has also stated that some form of individual trans-

ferable quota (ITQ) system represents a pragmatic policy response to the mismatch between

available quota and the quantities of fish that continue to be caught and landed. As with the

ban on discards, the policy is designed to operate by incentivizing fishers to be more selective

in their fishing (to avoid having to buy an increased quota) and by allowing less viable

fishers to exit the fishery and sell their quota to more efficient operators.
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In the current CFP (2013), transferable quotas have been supported as a policy instru-

ment but not made mandatory for member states; arguments for and against the introduc-

tion of ITQs continue.5 But the support for such schemes now should be understood within

the context of protracted (and strongly criticized) efforts to prevent discarding in the past

while enforcing quotas as a means of achieving MSY. While the effects of transferable

quotas may well be the aggregation of fishing resources into the hands of larger, more

profitable fishing operations, it is not these interests that have been pushing for transferable

quotas.6 The arguments for the ban on discards and the introduction of transferable quotas

arise in the context of critical reflections on the failures of models of ‘top-down’ fisheries

management and a desire to design policy interventions that take account of, rather than

deny, the biological and economic ‘nature’ of the fisheries. This distinctly liberal reasoning

bears close resemblance to Foucault’s discussion of the emergence of liberal political econ-

omy in the 18th century in response to the problem of grain scarcity.
In the 18th century, grain scarcity was a constant concern for the authorities in France

because the lack of grain in towns often precipitated rioting and social disorder. Before the

1750s the dominant response to this problem had been a policy of ‘anti-scarcity’. In other

words, the authorities sought to prevent grain scarcity by directly intervening in the grain

markets, prohibiting the withholding of grain by forcing peasant producers to supply the

market even if they made a loss. Despite these costly efforts, the problem of grain scarcity

continued. It was this failure of government policies to effectively manage the problem that

provoked new ways of thinking about the problem of grain scarcity and the proper basis for

good government.
Foucault focuses his discussion on a text from the 1760s, Louis-Paul Abeille’s Lettre d’un

négociant sur la nature du commerce des grains. In his text, Abeille begins by questioning the

basis of ‘anti-scarcity’ policies. The problem, Abeille argues, is that scarcity is framed as

something ‘bad’ or ‘unnatural’ that must be stopped. This results in a considerable waste of

resources spent on prevention and regulation by the state. It also results in ruin for peasants

who are essentially punished to ensure low grain prices. In the final analysis, the policies of

the authorities were always going to fail if their sole objective was to prevent scarcity.

For Abeille, the roots of ineffective government were policies derived from what was

thought desirable rather than from a careful analysis of what was happening. Rather

than trying to prevent scarcity, therefore, policy-makers should begin by accepting the

‘reality’ of scarcity, its existence as a phenomenon made up of real underlying causes.
The consequences of this analysis are that scarcity itself is no longer the primary object of

analysis or intervention. Rather, such events are understood to be the result of a much wider

set of social, economic and environmental factors – the dynamic, aleatory events that make

up the ‘milieu’, including the biophysical reality of the grain itself, the economic motivations

of the grain producer and the broader economic context, with its fluctuations and dynamics

unfolding at regional, national and global levels. Beginning with these different elements

and the ways they interact through the market entails a radical shift in the knowledge and

practice of government. It means ‘trying to grasp them (economic behavior, the production

of grain) at the level of their nature, or let’s say—this word not having the meaning we now

give it—grasping them at the level of their effective reality’ (Foucault, 2004: 47; empha-

sis added).
In this classical liberal analysis, bio-economic ‘nature’ thus becomes a limit on power,

something that must be acknowledged and obeyed if government is to ensure the ongoing

security and well-being of the population. Paradoxically, however, it is this apparent weak-

ening of sovereign power over the population that produces a more pervasive, dominant
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form of power through its claims to only act in accordance with what is ‘natural’, that is

what pertains in the bio-economic operations of the population.7 As Foucault writes,

the principal of the necessary freedom of economic agents can coincide with the existence of a

sovereign who is all the more despotic and unrestrained by traditions, customs, rules, and

fundamental laws as his only law is that of evidence, of a well-formed, well-constructed knowl-

edge which he will share with the economic agents (Foucault, 2008: 285).

This line of reasoning establishes a powerful and productive relationship between the free-

dom (and responsibility) of the individual to conduct themselves ‘rationally’ and the

achievement of the overall goals of economic productivity, or in the case of the fisheries,

sustainable fish stocks. Those who are unable or unwilling to fish in accordance with the

reproductive cycle of fish populations (and demands of the market) can thus be penalized

because they are abusing what is ‘common’. The force of this argument is articulated

through the escalating surveillance and policing of the fisheries, culminating in

Commissioner Damanaki’s recent commitment to ensure a ‘zero tolerance’ policy towards

illegal fishing (Commission for Environmental Cooperation, 2011b).
What starts to become visible in the convergence of the ban on discards and the possible

introduction of an ITQ system is the Janus-faced nature of liberal forms of government: on

one side, the promise of individual freedom, and on the other an economic rationality that is

all the more dominant because it claims to act in accordance with what is ‘real’, namely the

measurable, biological health of the fish stocks and the self-interested behaviour of fishers.

There are clear parallels between the strategies and instruments employed to ‘liberate’ fishers

from the imposition of economic and regulatory pressures (inflexible quota limits) and

classical liberal forms of laissez-faire policy-making. This is important to keep in mind

because recent reforms of European fisheries management have also been characterized

by a different formulation of the problem of overfishing, the economic nature of fishers,

and the proper role of the market in addressing the twin challenges of depleting fish stocks

and the pressures of a competitive global seafood market.

Eco-accreditation and the making of the environmental entrepreneur

The EMS was launched by Bord Iaschaigh Mhara (BIM), the state agency with responsi-

bility for developing the Irish fishing industry, in 2010. The EMS is a voluntary auditing

scheme designed to help Irish fishers to minimize their impact on the marine environment.

It does this by allowing individual fishers to record and document different aspects of their

impact on the marine environment.8 The motivation for fishers is that this ‘book of good

deeds’9 will enable them to actively engage and negotiate with state and non-state actors,

whether in terms of applying for international eco-accreditation or in demonstrating they

are following the regulations.
There are no minimum or maximum requirements attached to the EMS; everyone is

encouraged to complete as little or as much of it as they want. This flexibility is assumed

to be one of its advantages. Jean O’Sullivan,10 who spearheads the project for BIM, enthu-

siastically endorsed the system when I spoke with her, pointing to the benefits of ‘working at

the smallest unit of management’.11 O’Sullivan emphasized the value of a tool like the EMS

for providing the space for individuals like this ‘to take the initiative’. This contrasts with

previous models of environmental management, she said, that tend to prescribe what should

be done within relatively rigid regulatory frameworks. The EMS attempts to bridge the gap
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between achieving the ‘common’ goals of marine conservation and enabling fishers to be
creative and adaptive within their own locality and environment.

Although the EMS itself may not be prescriptive, it has emerged in response to an eco-
nomic and regulatory context that is prescribing new limits and demands on fishers. The
main incentive and motivation for the EMS is that it will help fishers secure accreditation for
their fish, which in turn will allow them to differentiate their catch in the market and
command a higher price. The liberalization of the global seafood market over the past
30 years has meant fishers around the world have been competing in terms of price. The
introduction of eco-labels is designed to punctuate this ‘level playing field’ through the
artificial differentiation of products: the creation of secondary markets in ‘environmental’
seafood (Guthman, 2007). By pitting fishers against their ‘less sustainable’ competitors at
home and abroad, the EMS attempts to resolve economic and environmental problems
besetting the fisheries sector by extending and transforming the market rather than regu-
lating it.

While there are different accreditation schemes, including national ones, the ‘gold stan-
dard’ of environmental accreditation in the fisheries is the Marine Stewardship Council
(MSC) accreditation.12 The MSC assesses the sustainability of individual fisheries based
on 31 performance indicators principally related to the biological sustainability of the fish
stocks being accredited (Marine Stewardship Council, 2011). Once a group of fishers or a
fishing association (including of buyers) have identified themselves and the fishery they wish
to gain accreditation for, a ‘fishery client’ must make a formal application to the MSC for
assessment. The ‘fishery client’ can be a government agency or fishing industry association
and is required to identify an independent ‘third-party’ certifier accredited to carry out
assessments for fisheries against MSC standards. These independent certifiers are themselves
certified by Accreditation Services International (ASI), the sole provider of accreditation
services to the MSC. The authorized independent certifier is paid a fee by the applicant
fishery to carry out the assessment and issue certification. To speed up the assessment
process (which is estimated to take at least 17 months), applicants are encouraged to
have as much biological and economic information as they can for the assessment team.
This is where the EMS comes in: as a record of individual fishing activities it can provide
valuable information for the certifying body.

Recent literature has identified eco-labels and environmental accreditation standards as
novel forms of neoliberal environmental governance that reflect the assumptions and goals
of ecological modernization (Foley, 2012; Foley and Hébert, 2013; Guthman, 2007;
Klooster, 2010; Ponte and Cheyns, 2013). Eco-labels are understood to incite desirable
types of behaviour (environmental ‘stewardship’) at the same time as they open new areas
of ‘green’ market value that do not rely on intensified levels of resource extraction. What is
not so clear is why and how a technology like the eco-label, and the wider governmental
apparatus involved, is different from other market-oriented strategies, such as the ITQs
outlined above.

In his lecture series in 1978–1979, Foucault argued that the development of neoliberal
thought in the 20th century did not just represent a return of classical liberalism (free
markets, private property, laissez-faire policies), but a transformation in liberal thought
and forms of governing. According to Foucault, the principle critique of classical liberalism
by 20th-century neoliberal thinkers was the ‘naive’ formulation of the market economy as a
‘natural’ sphere of exchange operating at the limit of the state. For the post-war neoliberal
thinkers, this ‘naivety’ stemmed from the liberal assumption that the market was principally
a site of exchange. In this account, the function of the market was as a medium, facilitating
the exchange of goods and services and the balancing of supply and demand through the
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price mechanism: if the price of fish quotas for certain species rise due to reduced supply,
then fishers will respond by targeting other species, and so on.

In response, Foucault shows how post-war neoliberal thinkers reconceptualized the
market not as a site of exchange but as a site of competition; it is competition between
individuals that provides the necessary and continuous friction capable of mobilizing society
towards desirable goals (Amable, 2011; Dardot and Laval, 2013). At the same time, com-
petition is not as the liberals understood exchange, a kind of natural interplay between
economic subjects mediated by the price mechanism. If the real function of the market is
competition, then this is something that must be cultivated and maintained, not presumed.
Re-framing the market as something artificial undoes a further assumption of classical
liberalism: the distinction between the market economy and the state, a distinction that
had to be rigidly maintained within classical liberalism. If the market depends on compe-
tition, and competition is not a natural state, then this distinction does not hold – there is no
‘natural’ limit on the state’s authority. Instead, the state is enjoined to play an intervention-
ist role, not only in the ‘economy’, but in the extension of competitive relations to areas of
society previously thought to be outside the economy. Rather than maintaining liberalism’s
level playing field, the neoliberal state must intervene to cultivate artificial forms of inequal-
ity that encourage and incite certain forms of behaviour, which in turn achieve a wide range
of social, environmental and economic goals. The most important innovation of neoliberal
thought in the 20th century, then, is the denaturalization of the so-called ‘free’ market that
operates at the limit of the state (Leonardi, 2017); neoliberal governmentality opens a more
extensive and interventionist role for government through the deliberate cultivation of (com-
petitive) economic rationalities and strategies.

Following Foucault’s analysis of neoliberalism, a considerable body of literature has
documented the rise of both an ‘enterprise culture’ and a ‘culture of responsibility’ across
different sectors of civil society (Burchell, 1996; Rabinow and Rose, 2006; Read, 2009).
In the fields of work, healthcare and education, individuals are increasingly ‘empowered’ to
take on responsibility for their future, ‘to be understood and targeted as an active partic-
ipant in the activity of work, not merely as an instrument of production but as a person: a
human being realizing his or her self through work’ (Rose and Miller, 1995: 430). Instead of
shaping individual behaviour through direct material incentives and disincentives (ban on
discards, price), neoliberal technologies incite individuals to work on their own performance
through comparison with others, enabled through the proliferation of auditing metrics and
technologies, such as the EMS. In the case of the EMS and the MSC accreditation, the
intention is that individual fishers will not only engage in self-monitoring but also in efforts
to translate this record of ‘good’ performance into new ‘sustainability networks’, such as
international accreditation schemes (Ponte and Cheyns, 2013).

A hierarchy of winners and losers is explicitly programmed into a technology like the eco-
label; it is through the logic of differentiation that the most active individuals will be
rewarded, and spurred on to do more. Thus, while the eco-label remains wedded to the
functioning of the market as a means of educating behaviour, it is not through the logic of
free exchange but rather of artificial competition that this is directed. To incite this compe-
tition, new ways of measuring, benchmarking and comparing the environmental credentials
of seafood are required (Bresnihan, 2016). What is being measured, the technologies for
measuring it, and the institutional arrangements that frame it, is thus different from that
which is targeted through the discard ban and ITQ system.

This helps us to see how transformations in liberal thought represent powerful new
currents of governmentality that become crystallized in the figure of the neoliberal ‘enter-
prising’ subject. The state-led EMS programme and the globally authoritative
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eco-accreditation schemes it aims for conspire to foster this entrepreneurial relationship
through the promise of greater market access and financial reward. But the failure of
such schemes to take off, particularly in small-scale fisheries which do not have the financial
or informational resources to become accredited, has led to criticism (Marine Stewardship
Council, 2010). Alongside the perceived limitations and negative effects of liberal ITQ
systems and, to a lesser extent, the inaccessible networks of eco-accreditation, a third
form of fisheries governance has developed over the past 30 years: community-based fish-
eries management.

The neoliberal commons

Since the late 1980s, there has been growing concern about the state of Ireland’s lobster
stocks and, more specifically, the absence of any significant management framework to
regulate the lobster fisheries.13 In 1994, regional lobster fishing associations and coopera-
tives first formed around Ireland under the umbrella of the Irish Lobster Association (ILA).
Inspired by the example of the Maine lobster fisheries and mobilized by the partial success of
recent collective actions, several groups of inshore fishers in Ireland, mostly from the south
coast, began pushing for the introduction of statutory regulations on fishing and some form
of community-managed lobster fisheries.

From the beginning, fisheries managers, scientists and the associations of inshore fishers
involved in efforts to regulate the lobster fisheries were unified in wanting to avoid any
system of individual transferable rights or quotas. This was primarily because of the risk of
‘aggregation’ (concentration of the resource in few hands). As John Carney, the lead fish-
eries scientist involved in developing a co-managed model for the inshore fisheries, summa-
rized: ‘[t]he one thing we’re saying with the lobster is you can have an exclusive right, but not
a transferable right—that’s the difference with ITQ. That will enable the long-term view
without creating this great cost for the next generation who want to get into the fishery’.14

This socially oriented commitment to avoiding ITQs was also combined with a belief that
community-based fisheries management provided other benefits, such as collective respon-
sibility and action, that would contribute to the overall aim of achieving sustain-
able fisheries.

In 2008, BIM published a consultation document for the lobster fisheries. Managing
Access to the Irish Lobster Fishery provided the basic outline for a management plan for
the lobster fishery and offered a blueprint for the management of other inshore fish species.
The significance of the proposed plan was that for the first time a form of regulated access to
the lobster fishery would be legislated for and enforced by the state. Fishers who currently
had a licence to fish for lobster would be issued an authorization that would allow them to
fish for lobster within their zone. There was a limit placed on the number of authorizations
issued. These authorizations could not be bought or sold and thus did not function as a
tradeable right of access. There were no criteria set for how many pots a fisher could set, but
the expectation was that the security promised by the limited entry for fishers and the scale
of the fishing zones would foster collaboration and collective decision-making in the man-
agement of the fish stocks.

One of the most important texts within the tradition of institutionalized collection action
is Elinor Ostrom’s (1990) Governing the Commons. In this seminal text, Ostrom, an econo-
mist, makes it clear where her motivation for researching the rules and institutions of col-
lective action lies: the power of certain dominant narratives for explaining the causes of
resource degradation and the limited choice of management strategies that arise as a result.
For Ostrom and her colleagues, the ‘inevitability’ of Hardin’s ‘tragedy of the commons’
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thesis was based on the inaccurate portrayal of resource users as ‘helpless individuals caught
into an inexorable process of destroying their own resources’ (Ostrom, 2008: 8). By re-
presenting individual resource users as deliberative agents capable of arriving at mutually
agreed solutions to resource-based problems, a whole new field of inquiry into institutions
for collective action was generated (Agrawal, 2006; Forsyth and Johnson, 2014).15 The focus
of this work has tended to be on real-world settings, where rules, norms and knowledge
practices governing resource use and access have proven successful, often for centuries.
As Forsyth and Johnson (2014) argue, this ‘positive, rather than normative’ approach to
institutions and their role in shaping social, political and economic life has been central to
the re-working of institutional approaches to the commons.16 The emphasis on empirical
case studies, a resistance to ‘one-size-fits-all’ solutions and the goal of designing institutional
models that work ‘on the ground’ in often messy, diverse contexts has appealed to resource
managers frustrated with the apparent inefficacy of existing institutional models, particu-
larly in a context of worsening problems of environmental degradation (McCay and
Acheson, 1990; Agrawal, 2003).

Underlying critiques of existing models of resource management is a critique of the forms
of knowledge and analysis that guided such models, particularly the capacity of top-down,
scientific expertise to achieve effective management in diverse, complex and dynamic socio-
ecological contexts (Berkes and Folke, 1998). The foregrounding of complexity and unpre-
dictability in relation to environmental management has encouraged managerial solutions
that target the situated, responsive and collective capacities of local communities. This
historic shift is important for understanding changes within environmental governance,
particularly the valorization of local forms of knowledge and resilience in a context of
growing ecological risk and complexity (Joseph, 2013; Vardy and Smith, 2017). This is
well-illustrated in the case of the Irish inshore fisheries.

The fisheries managers, scientists and representatives of the inshore fishers involved in
designing a management plan for the inshore fisheries wanted, explicitly, to avoid the ‘neg-
ative social and economic effects’ associated with a system of individual tradeable quotas.
At the same time, they wanted to ensure some form of regulated access, which required the
carving out of territories and the allocation of authorizations. The difficulty was that the
geographic specificity of the lobster populations and fisheries meant that greater degrees of
flexibility and participation on the part of the fishers would be required. As one of the BIM
consultation documents put it, the co-managed approach is a ‘form of experimental adap-
tive management [that] is highly suited to stocks which are structured geographically, and
where the relative effects of fishing and environment on catch rates are unknown’ (Tully, 2004:
4; emphasis added). Engaging and enabling local fishers to participate directly in the man-
agement of their own fisheries was understood to be a vital means of accounting for such
uncertainty.

Much of the data that informed the setting of the territorial boundaries was generated
through records kept by fishers on where and what they caught, as well as through nation-
wide consultations with representatives from local inshore fisheries advisory committees set
up as part of the process. For Carney, the fisheries managers and the inshore fishers actively
involved in consultations on the fisheries management plan, these data were necessary to
determine the most appropriate scale for the territorial units that would form the basis of
the management plan. As Carney put it: ‘to establish at what scale will the fishermen and the
lobsters be enabled to organize and engage in productive relations with each other?’.17

Significantly, the ongoing participation of fishers in observing, monitoring and making
management decisions about the fish stocks they targeted was not just about collecting
new data, but about moving beyond the traditional model of fisheries science itself
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(see Acheson, 2003). For example, Carney made clear that in the inshore fisheries there was
now a move away from predictive models towards the use of ‘simple indicators’ capable of
tracing general patterns and tendencies over time. This allows fisheries scientists, managers
and fishers to come together and identify whether certain actions are working vis-à-vis these
simple indicators. This managerial approach describes a process rather than a singular reg-
ulatory event or instrument for managing the fisheries.

Support for community-based resource management in a context of neoliberal restruc-
turing, specifically the devolution of responsibility from more centralized state institutions
to individual citizens and communities, has provoked critical scholars to question the extent
to which localized, commons-based forms of organization provide an alternative or an
extension of neoliberal rationalities (Bakker, 2005; Birkenholtz, 2009; Bresnihan, 2017;
De Angelis, 2013). The work of anthropologists examining the reconfiguration of state
power in the management of natural resources since the 1990s provides a particularly
useful application of the governmentality approach for understanding the extension and
workings of liberal biopower (Agrawal, 2003; Brosius et al., 2005). Understood from this
perspective, the enrolling of localized, collective forms of self-governance is neither about
the withdrawal of the state nor the advance of the market, but ‘an opportunity to rearrange
the ways in which rule is accomplished, while also offering communities an opportunity to
realign their position within (but not outside) the state system’ (Li, 2002: 278).

What persists through co-managed approaches to fisheries management is a commitment
to establishing an economic rationale for good governance, one that relies on the collection,
comparison and institutionalization of data reflecting the operations of specific lobster
stocks, territorial ecosystems, collectives of fishers and market prices. In other words, not
challenging market forces or promoting a desirable alternative, but working more closely
with what can be measured, and made amenable, to resolve socio-ecological contradictions.
What is novel is the explicit aim of working with and fostering the productive capacities for
cooperation between individuals and their environment in order to better achieve sustain-
ability goals. In other words, the institutional approach to the commons does not deny the
‘free-rider’ problem, but suggests that there are better ways of resolving it (Forsyth and
Johnson, 2014). Rather than ‘coercing’ the economic individual through some form of state-
enforced private property regime, or fostering competition through eco-accreditation, this
approach seeks to craft context-specific institutions in which specific groups of individuals
are enabled to work together to achieve beneficial outcomes (Agrawal, 2003; Forsyth and
Johnson, 2014).

Conclusion

While the co-management plan for the lobster fisheries was put out to consultation in 2008,
nothing was implemented. In 2012, the situation changed as an unexpected impetus for the
co-management plans arose. In response to the threat of fines from the European
Commission for failing to adequately classify or protect several important areas of biodi-
versity conservation, previously peripheral areas along the Irish coast suddenly became a
priority for the state. The reforms mandated assessments of all licensed activities, including
fishing, taking place within these designated areas to make sure they did not adversely affect
key species. The need to demonstrate that fishing was being carried out sustainably gave a
new impetus to the lobster co-management framework. One of the fisheries managers who
had been driving the plans said that lobster fishers were suddenly ‘willing to do anything to
be involved’ because of the threat of the European directives (and potential exclusion from
the fisheries entirely). While the fisheries manager expressed disappointment that it took this
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kind of regulatory pressure to galvanize fishers and the Irish government into acting on the
management plan, she welcomed the positive effects it was having.

In the end, the threat of European sanctions for non-compliance did not materialize, and
the plans to manage access to the lobster fishery were put on hold. In a subsequent email
exchange in 2014, the lead fishery manager said that the management plan had come to a
standstill again partly because of government ‘foot-dragging’, but mostly because of the
‘short-term’ attitude and lack of support from lobster fishers who were fearful that the new
management plan would affect the value of their tonnage.18 But there were new opportu-
nities arising. The lead fisheries manager involved with the EMS imitative described a recent
development with crab fishers on the west coast. These fishers had approached BIM looking
to gain environmental accreditation for their crab. For this to happen, the crab fishers have
been encouraged to individually work on their own EMS, while at the same time working
together to demarcate their fishery and the fishers involved in it. This appeared to be an
example of how fishers taking the initiative to market their catch could drive plans for the
co-management of the inshore fisheries, and vice versa. The point was that marketing
opportunities like eco-labels could encourage fishers to work collectively by demonstrating
that a biologically sustainable fishery could also be a profitable fishery. What do these
unfolding developments demonstrate about both contemporary fisheries governance but
also, more importantly, the logic and practice of neoliberal governmentality in a context
of environmental governance?

First, the response from the fisheries managers to their frustrated efforts to implement a
co-managed model demonstrates a centrally important relationship between failure and the
reflexive art of governmentality. Through its commitment to working on what it assumes to
exist (rational economic subjects, commodity markets, uncertain marine environments),
rather than challenging these basic coordinates, the failure of a specific intervention can
always be interpreted as resulting from a lack of adequate information, the wrong approach
to consultation, or a misreading of individual motivations. Rather than resulting in the
wholesale abandonment of these projects, this reflexivity invites new rounds of data collec-
tion, revised forms of engagement, and ultimately novel governmental interventions. This
logic was perhaps best articulated by one fisheries manager involved in the design of the co-
management framework, who asserted: ‘[i]nternational experience tells us bottom up,
bottom up, bottom up and not to force the process, just keep going back and back until
you are driven demented by the whole process’ (Smith, 2009). Ultimately, difficulties or
failures arising from the ban on discards, the introduction of ITQs, eco-accreditation
schemes, or the co-management plan are more likely to reinforce (rather than challenge)
the ‘will to improve’ (Li, 2007) that aims to align the economic interests of individual fishers
with the vagaries of a global seafood market and the unpredictable marine environments
they work in. What should also be clear in this context is that as new ‘opportunities’ are
devised and extended to fishers to demonstrate their sustainability within seafood markets,
those who are unable or unwilling to engage with these technologies will become ‘unsus-
tainable’. Over time this protracted process of ‘improvement’, the tightening of economic
and regulatory pressures, will exclude more fishers from the fisheries than any one-off reg-
ulatory event (e.g. privatization).

Second, analysing neoliberal environmental governance as a protracted ‘will to
improve’ that orientates around a concern for the reproduction of natural resources and
ecosystems provides a more critical perspective on the support of supposed ‘alternatives’ to
neoliberalism. Representations of neoliberalism as a ‘return’ of classical liberalism, with a
focus on property regimes and market instruments, can (and has) given rise to some scholars
describing it as inflexible and reductive (Pinkerton and Davis, 2015; see also St. Martin,
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2007). Against these simplifications, small-scale fisheries are, for example, identified as

potential points of resistance in terms of the contributions they make to public welfare,

‘by promoting more economically-beneficial equality and adapting to climate change and

recession’ (Pinkerton and Davis, 2015: 310; see also Foley and Mather, 2016; Mather et al.,

2017). The affirmation of ‘positive’ community-based economies against the ‘negative’

tendencies of neoliberalism extends beyond the fisheries (Gibson-Graham, 2008). While

broadly supportive of the move to valorize alternative economies and socio-ecological

relations, one of the insights that arises from a governmentality perspective is that neoliberal

biopolitics is adaptive and inclusive, keen to identify and incorporate qualities and proper-

ties (including non-capitalist exchange and cooperation) towards the overall goals of man-

ageable populations and a functioning capitalist economy. If we take neoliberal

environmental governance to be characterized by the re-scaling of responsibility away

from public institutions, the inclusion of difference, and the creative mobilizing of individual

agency, then it is possible to understand the proliferation of local, community-based ini-

tiatives as consistent with rather than alternative to late liberal forms of power

(Povinelli, 2011).
A third, related, argument made in this paper is that scholars of neoliberal environmental

governance should be more sensitive to the distinctions between historic forms of liberal

thought and practice and the novel forms it continues to take today. At the end of his lecture

series given between 1978 and 1979, Foucault poses an invitation to current and future

scholars: ‘What should now be studied, therefore, is the way in which the specific problems

of life and population have been posed within a technology of government which, although

far from always having been liberal, since the end of the eighteenth century has been con-

stantly haunted by the question of liberalism’ (2008: 324; emphasis added). Foucault suggests

here that the ‘question of liberalism’ is never settled, but emerges anew in response to

specific problems of life and population. This is in contrast to a recent call by one leading

scholar in the field that there is nothing new about neoliberalism (Lave, 2018). Her analysis

arises from an understandable appreciation of (and concern for) the ‘on-the-ground con-

sequences for people and ecosystems of so-called “neoliberal natures”: enclosure, loss of

livelihoods and sacrificing ecosystems to enable development’ (Lave, 2018: 30). But what a

governmentality perspective offers here is a means of better understanding how the ongoing

violence of enclosure and exclusion is folded into a consistent but inventive logic of liberal

‘improvement’ that serves to justify and obscure such exclusions. Tania Li (2007) employs

the concept of ‘improvement’ to better capture the more protracted process of governmental

reflection and intervention that provides the context and conditions in which the exclusion

of some from access to vital resources may come to not only make sense but even appear

unavoidable. The governmental rationalities outlined above all share a positive desire to

include fishers in the project of sustainable fisheries. This is not just empty rhetoric as

evidenced by the fishers who have begun collecting data on their own fish stocks, or the

‘winners’ who have achieved MSC status. Behind these examples of pro-active fishers, how-

ever, is the knowledge that increasingly competitive, global seafood markets equates to a

highly uncertain future in which making a livelihood from fishing will be extremely hard.

As one fisherman summed up: ‘We have to do something. We’re at a standstill. It is survival

of the fittest.’ Without challenging the structural violence of a capitalist political economy in

which fishing is embedded, the exclusion of fishers from the fisheries on the grounds of

protecting fish stocks will continue to appear unavoidable. As this paper has demonstrated,

the means through which exclusion is justified, or comes to make sense, in the case of the

fisheries is not always spectacular or obvious. More often it is banal, protracted and partial.
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Paying critical attention to these processes, and connecting them with Marxian political

economic analysis of enclosure and appropriation will continue to be important.
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Notes

1. ‘I contend that neoliberalism in the oceans centers specifically around concerns about property

and the use of privatization to create markets for governing access to and use of ocean resources’

(Mansfield, 2004: 314)
2. This understanding of governmentality as an ensemble of tactics, which may include laws (i.e. state

regulation), runs against Robert Fletcher’s recent argument for ‘multiple governmentalities’ that

he categorizes as neoliberal, disciplinary, sovereign and truth. My reading of Foucault argues that

governmentality has only ever been liberal, which is to say a mix of state and non-state actors,

technologies and techniques, but always a mode of governing that operates on and through the

individual, economic subject and economic rationalities.
3. Similarly, this speaks against a recent article by Robert Fletcher (2017) that has sought to encom-

pass the literature on ‘multiple governmentalities’ within environmental governance. Fletcher

sketches a typology of governmentalities that orientates around sovereign, disciplinary, neoliberal

and spiritual forms of power. I disagree with this reading of Foucault’s work which is a genealogy

of liberal governmentality, that is how the modern state has become governmentalized. Thus,

while different tactics and techniques may be used (including juridical and market-based instru-

ments), the significance of a governmentality approach is that it rests on economic (rather than

moral) rationalities and the shaping of individual conduct (individual as instrument, not target

of power).
4. During my research, for example, in 2009 a marine scientist in Ireland’s Marine Institute who is

responsible for leading EU-wide ‘industry–science’ partnerships told me that over the past few

years there had been a fundamental change in ‘culture’: ‘fishermen are now realizing that histor-

ically, just by not giving us data it was a kind of protest, you’re not allowed in here, you’re not

allowed onto our boats, is actually coming back to haunt them . . . there is now a bit of a scramble

with everyone now suddenly loving the scientist.’
5. In Ireland, for example, ITQs have not been implemented because of the potentially negative

social and economic impacts it may have on a fishing industry that is still relatively under-

capitalized, community-based and consisting of trawlers that are owner-operated (rather than

the vertically integrated fishing companies in countries like Spain and the Netherlands).
6. Commissioner Damanaki has argued that ITQs should be seen less as property rights and more as

user rights that grant access to a ‘common’ resource for those who are able to fish responsibly. She

is confirming a position that has been made since at least 2009, when the reform process for the

CFP was launched: ‘so far the fishing industry has been given free access to a public resource and

management costs have been largely incurred by taxpayers. . .. Those who exercise responsibility in

a proper and effective manner should be the ones to enjoy the access to fish stocks’ (Commission for

Environmental Cooperation, 2009: 12; emphasis added).
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7. Foucault writes: ‘You can see therefore that the principle of laissez-faire in the physiocrats, the

principal of the necessary freedom of economic agents can coincide with the existence of a sov-

ereign who is all the more despotic and unrestrained by traditions, customs, rules, and fundamen-

tal laws as his only law is that of evidence, of a well-formed, well-constructed knowledge which he will

share with the economic agents’ (Foucault, 2008: 285; emphasis added).
8. Physically, the EMS consists of a booklet, a little bigger than A4 paper, laid out in 14 chapters or

sections covering every aspect of a fisherman’s environmental, economic and community perfor-

mance, including fuelling operations and maintenance, hygiene management, fishing practices,

food safety and quality, waste management, occupational health and safety, communication

and public perception and sustainable fisheries management and research.
9. J Carney, interview with the author, Galway, 12 August 2009.
10. The names of all respondents have been anonymized.
11. J O’Sullivan, interview with author, Dublin, 30 June 2009.
12. The MSC was established in 1997 by the multinational company Unilever and the international

NGO World Wildlife Fund. It was one of the first worldwide certifying bodies, and was estab-

lished to raise consumer concerns about declining fish stocks. Despite the existence of other sea-

food eco-labels, the MSC remains the dominant player in the field, giving it a near monopoly in

the ‘sustainable fish’ market (Foley and Hébert, 2013; Gulbrandsen, 2009).

13. Historically, the inshore fisheries have been the social and economic mainstay of small coastal

communities. The inshore sector describes a territorial area as well as a type of fishing: the inshore

extends out six nautical miles from the national coast of each European member state and refers to

vessels of less than 12 m.
14. J Carney, interview with the author, Galway, 12 August 2009.
15. “The potential of this perspective has not been lost on scholars who explicitly position themselves

within the tradition of liberal thought: at the core of Ostrom’s work is the insight that many,

though not all, of the free-rider and collective-good problems that are usually presented as requir-

ing external regulation may be better addressed by relying on the ingenuity of those most affected

by them to devise an appropriate set of rules. This is an insight that is close to the heart of the

classical liberal tradition and which has prompted a new generation of scholars to catalogue cases

where we observe the formation of rules without the exercise of external authority” (Pennington,

2012 : 40–41; my emphasis).
16. Governing the Commons, they write, was part of a highly influential series published and co-edited

by James Alt and Douglas North, whose work on the institutional foundations of economic and

political life was highly influential in the American social sciences (Forsyth and Johnson, 2014).
17. J Carney, interview with the author, Galway, 12 August 2009.
18. Tonnage represents the share of the quota allocated to a particular boat: the larger the tonnage,

the higher proportion of the allocated quota a boat will receive. Tonnage can be sold between

boats, but unlike tradeable quotas, the transfer of tonnage tends to be a one-time event, usually

when a fisher leaves the fishery. In the absence of a decent pension, fishers commonly see tonnage

as a capital asset that can be realized when they retire from fishing. The reason why polyvalent

licence-holders in the inshore fisheries opposed any system of managed access to the lobster fishery

was that any limits on who can come in and out of the fishing zones would effectively mean a

reduced market for their tonnage.
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